

IDSALL SCHOOL

Coppice Green Lane, Shifnal, Shropshire TF11 8PD.

Telephone: 01952 468400 Website: idsallschool.org Email: info@idsall.shropshire.sch.uk Private Limited Company No. 8976748

Headteacher: Ms. M. King

Dear Parents and Carers,

As you know, we had our first monitoring inspection on the 17th and 18th May 2023. The purpose of these inspections is to determine whether the school is making progress towards the removal of the measures from the first inspection visit, back in September. In these circumstances schools usually have a two-year window before another full inspection is completed, with termly visits to check on the progress being made. This was our first visit, and we are pleased they have recognised that leaders have made progress to improve the school. We, however, are not complacent of the further work that needs to be done to ensure, when we are fully reinspected, we obtain the grade the school is working so hard to achieve.

A copy of the report is enclosed. You will see that this supports our resetting of expectations. The focus has moved towards ensuring behaviour and expectations are met and upheld by all students, although the majority already show they do.

The report highlights many strengths that we have been working on and confirm we are taking the right steps to improve the areas that were identified for development. They also acknowledge that we have built extra capacity in our workforce in terms of staffing, to ensure these can be made at a quicker pace, alongside the existing staff who they confirm are working well at implementing the changes needed.

We will continue to use the strong links we have developed and remain fully driven and committed to ensuring we work proactively together with pupils, parents, and our community.

We would like to thank the many pupils and parents for the support given to us during this time and for the parents who completed the online survey, as your views are important to us. We are proud of the pupils who met with inspectors to talk about the school and shared their work confidently with them during lesson visits.

We will now continue to concentrate on our key areas for improvement, especially behaviour and we welcome your continued support with our journey.

Yours Sincerely,

mous

Michelle King Headteacher

Idsall School is a charity and a company limited by guarantee, registered in England and Wales with company number 08976748 whose registered office is at Idsall School, Coppice Green Lane, Shifnal, Shropshire, TF11 8PD.



















Ofsted Piccadilly Gate Store Street Manchester M1 2WD

T 0300 123 1231 www.gov.uk/ofsted



12 June 2023

Michelle King Headteacher Idsall School Coppice Green Lane Shifnal Shropshire TF11 8PD

Dear Ms King,

Special measures monitoring inspection of Idsall School

This letter sets out the findings from the monitoring inspection of your school that took place on 17 and 18 May 2023, on behalf of His Majesty's Chief Inspector of Education, Children's Services and Skills. The monitoring inspection was carried out under section 8(2) of the Education Act 2005 and was the first monitoring inspection since the school was judged to require special measures following the graded (section 5) inspection that took place in September 2022.

During the inspection, Sue Morris-King, Senior His Majesty's Inspector (SHMI), and I discussed with you, the chair of the trustees, other members of the trust board, and other school leaders, the actions that have been taken to improve the school since the most recent graded inspection. We discussed the ongoing impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. We also carried out visits to lessons, looked at documents related to safeguarding, behaviour and the curriculum, met with a group of staff and groups of pupils, observed pupils' arrival at school, observed break and lunchtimes, and talked to pupils and staff informally throughout the day. I have considered all this in coming to my judgement.

Idsall School remains inadequate and requires special measures. Leaders have made progress to improve the school, but more work is necessary for the category of concern to be removed.

I strongly recommend that the school does not seek to appoint early career teachers.

The school should take further action to:



- ensure that all staff have a clear understanding of leaders' expectations for pupils' behaviour and the way in which they should manage behaviour, and support them to do so consistently and effectively.
- closely analyse their behaviour data so that they are able to identify trends and patterns in incidents of poor behaviour and use this information to provide targeted support to those pupils and staff who need it.

The progress made towards the removal of special measures

Since the inspection in September 2022, there have been changes to your senior leadership team. One of your deputy headteachers has left, and a former assistant headteacher has been promoted to the role of deputy headteacher. You have also recently appointed two new assistant headteachers, one responsible for teaching and learning, and the other for the provision for pupils with special educational needs and/or disabilities (SEND). Both had been at the school for four weeks at the time of the inspection. You have also recently appointed a new head of English, who is due to start in September. Currently, there are some gaps in staffing, which you are working to fill ready for September.

During the inspection, we focused on the areas for improvement that were identified at the last inspection, related to relationships between pupils, aspects of safeguarding, areas of the curriculum, including curriculum planning, reading and the provision for pupils with SEND, as well as how leaders assure themselves of the quality of their work. In addition to this, we also focused on behaviour and the management of behaviour. The evidence shows that since the previous inspection, you, well supported by the trust and by your new senior leadership team, have begun to take the right steps forward to improve the school. While these actions have been well chosen, some of your work has started slowly. This is mainly due to staffing issues which have hindered your plans for improvement. The addition of extra capacity within the senior leadership team is beginning to have an impact, and there is an increased sense of urgency to the changes being made. Staff are working well with you to implement these changes. They feel well supported and recognise the need for change.

Leaders have put careful thought into the development of the curriculum. You have made sure that subject leaders have had the time and space to think about the precise knowledge they want pupils to learn. They are beginning to define this knowledge and order it sensibly. While there is more work to be done across most subjects, this work is beginning to help teachers to design lessons that clearly outline the key knowledge pupils ought to learn. Too often, however, the behaviour of some pupils is hindering the delivery of the curriculum. Most of the pupils we spoke to during the inspection told us that behaviour in lessons is not positive and that there is lot of disruption. This aligns with the evidence gathered during lesson visits.

Leaders have recently begun to address issues relating to pupils' behaviour. However, presently, pupils are not clear of the expectations that leaders have of their behaviour.



This is because teachers are unclear of the expectations, and inconsistent in their application of the behaviour policy. Additionally, there remains a lack of systematic analysis of behaviour data. Consequently, leaders have not yet taken the right actions to support teachers to manage behaviour, or to help pupils to regulate their own behaviour more effectively. Leaders recognise the need to re-focus their attention on improving pupils' behaviour and are being supported by trustees to do so.

The leaders of SEND have identified what the most urgent priorities are, in order to improve teachers' confidence in meeting the needs of pupils with SEND and their ability to do so. They are working hard to ensure that staff are provided with the information and support they need. While some appropriate steps have been taken, there is more work to be done. Currently, staff are provided with a range of information about pupils' needs, but do not use these consistently well. Additionally, some of the information given to staff is not as specific to pupils' needs as it might be. Leaders are working to address these shortcomings.

You have begun to tackle the weaknesses in reading identified at the previous inspection. However, the work you have done so far has not allowed you to develop a clear understanding of the gaps in pupils' reading ability. As a result, it is unclear if the support these pupils are receiving is helping to address any gaps in reading ability. You have not yet reviewed the progress or impact of this work.

The single central record is compliant, with all relevant checks in place. You now have a clear system in place to check on and respond to any gaps within the record. You acted quickly to resolve the issues with the single central record identified at the previous inspection. Safeguarding case files are detailed. Those looked at during the inspection showed that leaders are responding swiftly to any concerns raised about pupils and taking appropriate action to keep pupils as safe as possible. Following the last inspection, leaders have rejuvenated their approach to safeguarding training. All staff now complete a broad programme of ongoing training modules to ensure they have the knowledge and skills required to identify pupils at risk of harm. The designated safeguarding lead ensures that these training modules are well supported by additional guidance bulletins. This work is beginning to shift the culture of safeguarding at the school.

While leaders have begun to reshape their personal, social, health and economic education curriculum in response to concerns raised about sexual harassment and discriminatory behaviour in the previous inspection, more work is needed to secure improvement. Staff have yet to have the training and support they need to tackle the challenging concepts within the subject, and leaders have not made sure they have an accurate understanding of pupils' views and experiences. Pupils told inspectors that incidents of discriminatory behaviour are still frequent. Leaders understand that this work needs sharper focus.

Supported by the trustees, you have developed strong links with a range of external providers to support the development of your work. You and your leadership team are driven. You are committed to improving the school. You have been proactive in



developing these links, and welcome the challenge provided. You are well aware of the need for careful coordination of this support so that messages to leaders and staff are consistent.

I am copying this letter to the chair of the chair of the board of trustees and the Department for Education's regional director. This letter will be published on the Ofsted reports website.

Yours sincerely

Alexander Laney **His Majesty's Inspector**